ECMWF

DATE: 18 September 2015

|  |
| --- |
| THE EUROPEAN CENTRE FOR MEDIUM RANGE WEATHER FORECASTS  AND  [THE BARCELONA SUPERCOMPUTING CENTER]  FRAMEWORK AGREEMENT FOR TEMPORARY COPERNICUS SERVICES (EXTENSION OF MACC SERVICES)  FRAMEWORK AGREEMENT **MSX-6** FOR THE PROVISION OF  [VALIDATION OF THE GLOBAL AEROSOL PRODUCTS] |

|  |
| --- |
| ISSUED BY:  ECMWF  Administration Department  Procurement Section |

**This Agreement is made on 18 September 2015**

**By and between:**

1. The European Centre for Medium-Range Weather Forecasts, an inter-governmental organisation, governed by its Convention and associated Protocol on Privileges and Immunities, based at Shinfield Park, Reading, RG2 9AX, United Kingdom (“**ECMWF**”); and
2. The Barcelona Supercomputing Center (BSC), the (“**Contractor**”)

(In the terms of this Agreement, ECMWF and the Contractor may each be referred to as a “**Party**” or, collectively as “**Parties**”.)

By the application of an authorised signature, the Parties each show their intention and willingness to be bound by the terms of this Agreement, with effect from the date shown above.

**SIGNED** for and on behalf of **ECMWF**:

……………………………………………………

Signature

……………………………………………………

Print name

……………………………………………………

[Title]

**SIGNED** for and on behalf of **BSC**

……………………………………………………

Signature

……………………………………………………

Mateo Valero Cortés

……………………………………………………

Director of BSC

Table of Contents

[1 Introduction 5](#_Toc430609154)

[1.1 Framework Agreement - Parts 5](#_Toc430609155)

[1.2 Definitions and Interpretation 5](#_Toc430609156)

[1.3 Framework Agreement - Purpose and Effect 13](#_Toc430609157)

[1.4 Framework Agreement - Commencement And Duration 13](#_Toc430609158)

[1.5 Service Contracts – Purpose and Process 13](#_Toc430609159)

[2 Operation of Services 14](#_Toc430609160)

[2.1 Contractor’s Performance And Related Obligations 14](#_Toc430609161)

[2.2 Software - Not Used 17](#_Toc430609162)

[2.3 Reporting 18](#_Toc430609163)

[2.4 Communications by and between the Parties 20](#_Toc430609164)

[2.5 Service Change 22](#_Toc430609165)

[2.6 Process for Resolving Disputes 23](#_Toc430609166)

[2.7 Confidentiality 23](#_Toc430609167)

[2.8 Personal Data Protection 24](#_Toc430609168)

[2.9 Sub-contracting 24](#_Toc430609169)

[3 Intellectual Property Rights 25](#_Toc430609170)

[3.1 Deliverables 25](#_Toc430609171)

[3.2 Assets 25](#_Toc430609172)

[3.3 Pre-Existing Technology 26](#_Toc430609173)

[3.4 Integrated Technology 26](#_Toc430609174)

[3.5 Warranties 27](#_Toc430609175)

[4 Finance 27](#_Toc430609176)

[4.1 Price 27](#_Toc430609177)

[4.2 Costs 27](#_Toc430609178)

[4.3 Expenses 28](#_Toc430609179)

[4.4 Currency 28](#_Toc430609180)

[4.5 Invoices 29](#_Toc430609181)

[4.6 VAT and Other Taxes 29](#_Toc430609182)

[4.7 Payment Process 29](#_Toc430609183)

[4.8 Banking Arrangements 30](#_Toc430609184)

[4.9 Financial Corrections 30](#_Toc430609185)

[5 Governance 30](#_Toc430609186)

[5.1 Audits 30](#_Toc430609187)

[5.2 Recovery 32](#_Toc430609188)

[5.3 Suspension of Payment 33](#_Toc430609189)

[5.4 Suspension of Services 34](#_Toc430609190)

[5.5 Termination 35](#_Toc430609191)

[5.6 Consequences of Termination or Expiry 36](#_Toc430609192)

[5.7 Force Majeure 37](#_Toc430609193)

[5.8 Indemnities 37](#_Toc430609194)

[5.9 Limits of Liability 39](#_Toc430609195)

[6 Miscellaneous 40](#_Toc430609196)

[6.1 General Undertakings 40](#_Toc430609197)

[6.2 Language 40](#_Toc430609198)

[6.3 Severance 40](#_Toc430609199)

[6.4 Amendments to this Agreement 41](#_Toc430609200)

[6.5 Independence of Contractor 41](#_Toc430609201)

[6.6 No Third Party Rights 41](#_Toc430609202)

[6.7 Entire Agreement 41](#_Toc430609203)

[6.8 Provisions With Continuing Effect 41](#_Toc430609204)

[6.9 Governing Law and Arbitration 42](#_Toc430609205)

[Annex 1 - ECMWF’s Specification for Framework Agreement 43](#_Toc430609206)

[Annex 2 Annex- Contractor’s Proposal for Framework Agreement 44](#_Toc430609207)

[Annex 3 - Model of Service Contract 45](#_Toc430609208)

[1. Subject Matter 46](#_Toc430609209)

[2. Entry into Force and Duration 46](#_Toc430609210)

[3. Price 46](#_Toc430609211)

[4. Additional Terms 46](#_Toc430609212)

# Introduction

## Framework Agreement - Parts

### This framework agreement comprises:

#### the Clauses;

#### Annex 1 – ECMWF's Specification for the Framework Agreement (including any clarifications which extend the rights or obligations of either party);

#### Annex 2 – Contractor's Proposal for Framework Agreement (including any clarifications which extend the rights or obligations of either party);

#### Annex 3 – Model of Service Contract;

#### Annex 3A – ECMWF's Request for Services (including any clarifications which extend the rights or obligations of either party);

#### Annex 3B - Contractor’s Response to Request for Service (including any clarifications which extend the rights or obligations of either party);

#### the Letter of Acceptance of Proposal;

#### the other RFP Documentation (including any clarifications which extend the rights or obligations of either party);

#### which form an integral part of this framework agreement (hereinafter referred to as the “**Agreement**”).

### Conflict between the provisions of one document in the Agreement and another shall be resolved in accordance with the following order of precedence;

#### the clauses of a Service Contract;

#### the Clauses;

#### Annex 3A (ECMWF’s Request for Service);

#### Annex 1 (ECMWF's Specification for Framework Agreement);

#### Annexes 4 & 5 (IPR Statements and terms relating to software);

#### Annex 3B (Contractor’s Response to Request for Service);

#### Annex 2 (Contractor's Proposal for Framework Agreement);

#### the Letter of Acceptance of Proposal; and

#### other RFP Documentation and its subsequent amendments and clarifications.

## Definitions and Interpretation

### In this Agreement, the following words and phrases shall have the following meanings except where the context requires otherwise:

“**Agreement**” shall have the meaning set out in Clause 1.1.1

“**Assets**” means all tangible and intangible assets which:

1. are created or acquired by the Contractor for the purpose of or in the course of performing the Services; and
2. ECMWF funds, in whole or in part, through the payments it makes to the Contractor under the terms of this Agreement or a related Service Contract; and
3. are worth more than Euro 7000; and
4. are not items of Integrated Technology

“**Business Day**” means a day other than a Saturday, Sunday or bank or public holiday in England & Wales or in the country in which the Contractor is situated;

“**CAMS**” means the Copernicus Atmospheric Monitoring Service referred to in the Copernicus Regulation;

“**Change**” means a change of all or part of the Services and/or the Specification requested in accordance with Clause 2.5 (Service Change);

“**Claim**” means any action, claim, demand, proceeding, filing, objection or complaint of any nature or kind;

“**Commission**” means the European Commission;

“**Commitment**” shall have the meaning set out in article 10 of the Financial Regulation;

“**Confidential Information**” means:

1. the terms of this Agreement;
2. all information disclosed to the relevant Party by or on behalf of the other Party in connection with this Agreement and/or a Service Contract and which relates to the provisions of this Agreement and/or a Service Contract or the negotiations relating to this Agreement and/or a Service Contract;
3. know-how, secret processes and inventions disclosed to the relevant Party by or on behalf of the other Party in connection with this Agreement and/or a Service Contract;
4. all other information disclosed to the relevant Party by or on behalf of the other Party (whether before or after the date of this Agreement) which is marked as or has been otherwise indicated to be confidential or which derives value to a Party from being confidential or which would be regarded as confidential by a reasonable business person;

“**Conflict of Interests**” shall have the meaning set out in Clause 2.3.6.1;

“**Contract Officer**” means ECMWF’s manager of this Agreement, relevant Service Contracts and the Services, appointed pursuant to Clause 2.4.3 (Contract Officers, Service Managers and other Key Personnel);

“**Contractor Personnel**” means the employees, agents, consultants and Sub-contractors of the Contractor and of any Sub-contractor, who provide or who are involved in the delivery of the Services;

“**Contractor’s Proposal**” means the Contractor’s Proposal for the Framework Agreement set out at Annex 2;

“**Copernicus Logo**” means the logo shown at [http://www.copernicus.eu/](http://www.copernicus.eu/%20) and registered at the European Office for the Harmonisation in the Internal Market [https://oami.europa.eu/](https://oami.europa.eu/%20)

“**Copernicus Programme**” means the programme established by the Copernicus Regulation;

“**Copernicus Regulation**” means Regulation (EU) No 377/2014 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 3 April 2014 establishing the Copernicus Programme, OJ L 122, 24/04/2014, p. 44;

“**Corruption**” shall have the meaning defined in the Convention (made on the basis of Article K.3 (2)(c) of the Treaty on European Union) on the fight against corruption involving officials of the European Communities or officials of Member States of the European Union of 26 May 1997 (OJ C 195, 25.6.1997);

“**Criminal Organisation**” shall have the meaning defined by Decision 2008/841 OJ L 300, 11.11.2008, p. 42, see <http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/NOT/?uri=CELEX:32008F0841>

“**Data Protection Law**” means Directive 95/46/EC, as amended and subordinate national Law applicable to the Contractor;

“**Default**” means any act, statement, failure to meet the Specification, non-performance of contractual obligations, omission or negligence by a Party in connection with, or in relation to, the subject matter of this Agreement and/or a Service Contract as a result of which the Party is legally liable to the other whether in contract or in tort;

“**Deliverables**” mean all those things to be produced and delivered to or made accessible to ECMWF as part of the Services. Deliverables are identified in Annexes 1, 2 3A and 3B and may include individuals or multiples of the following, without limitation, numerical datasets, reports, graphics, web content, software, algorithms, models, prototypes, Copernicus Information (as defined at Article 3(8) of the Copernicus Regulation), research and development results, and documentation of implemented processes and algorithms;

“**Delegation Agreement**” means the Delegation Agreement between the European Commission and ECMWF in respect of the Copernicus Programme dated 11 November 2014;

“**Dispute Resolution Procedure**” means the procedure set out in Clause 2.6 (Process of Resolving Disputes) for the resolution of disputes arising under or in connection with this Agreement and/or a Service Contract;

“**Effective Date**” means 1 July 2015;

“**Exceptions**” means occasions when the Contractor's internal controls are overridden ex ante;

“**Final Report**” shall have the meaning set out in Clause 2.3.4(Final Report);

“**Financial Regulation**” means the Financial Rules applicable to management of the budget of the Union (EU, EURATOM) No 066/2012 together with the associated Rules of Application (EU) No 1268/2012;

“**Force Majeure**” means the occurrence of any cause or event that is beyond the reasonable control of the affected Party, provided that the affected Party is without fault in causing or failing to prevent such occurrence; and the effect of such occurrence on the affected Party could not have been circumvented by reasonable precautions or by the use of commercially reasonable alternative sources, workaround plans or other means. Force Majeure may include:

1. natural disaster;
2. epidemic or pandemic;
3. terrorist attack, civil war, civil commotion or riots, war, threat of or preparation for war, armed conflict, imposition of sanctions, embargo, or breaking off of diplomatic relations;
4. nuclear, chemical or biological contamination or sonic boom;
5. any law or any action taken by a government or public authority, including without limitation imposing an export or import restriction, quota or prohibition, or failing to grant a necessary licence or consent;
6. collapse of buildings, fire, explosion or accident;
7. strikes, lockouts or other industrial disputes excluding any relating to or induced by the workforce of the affected Party; and
8. interruption or failure of utility service;

“**Fraud**” shall have the meaning defined in the Convention (made on the basis of Article K.3 of the Treaty on European Union) on the protection of the European Communities' financial interests of 26 July 1995 (OJ C 316, 27.11.1995);

“**Funds**” means any sums of money paid by ECMWF to the Contractor, under the terms of this Agreement or a related Service Contract, including any sums, which the Contractor pays to a Sub-contractor for its contribution to the Services.

“**Good Industry Practice**” means the degree of skill, diligence, prudence, efficiency, timeliness and foresight which would reasonably be expected from a skilled and experienced contractor of similar services seeking to comply with his contractual obligations and seeking to avoid any liability arising under any duty of care that might reasonably be contemplated by such a contractor;

“**Insolvency Event**” means where a person is bankrupt or being wound up, is having its affairs administered by the courts, has entered into an arrangement with creditors, has suspended business activities, is the subject of proceedings concerning those matters, or is in any analogous situation arising from a similar procedure provided for in national legislation or regulations;

“**Integrated Technology**” means any Technology which meets the first three conditions of being an Asset but which both Parties agree is indivisible from or impractical to use except in connection with one or more items of Pre-Existing Technology;

“**Intellectual Property Rights**” means patents, petty patents, utility models, trade marks, design rights, applications for any of the foregoing, copyright, moral rights, database rights, semi-conductor topography rights, trade or business names, domain names, website addresses whether registerable or otherwise, (including applications for and the right to apply for registration of any such rights), and any similar rights in any country whether currently existing or created in the future, in each case for their full term, together with any renewals or extensions;

“**Key Performance Indicators**” also “**KPI’s**” means those key performance indicators proposed by the Contractor in Annex 2 (Contractor’s Proposal for Framework Agreement), confirmed or varied in Annex 3B (Contractor’s Response to Request for Service) and accepted by ECMWF as applying to the Services;

“**Law**” means a statute, statutory instrument, regulation, order, and other legislative provision in any jurisdiction including any delegated or subordinate legislation, and any judgment of a relevant court of law or decision of a tribunal or competent authority;

“**Letter of Acceptance of Proposal**” means the letter between the Parties dated 18/09/2015 in which ECMWF accepted the Contractor’s Proposal;

“**Loss**” means any Claims costs, damages, demands, expenses, fines, liabilities, losses, penalties and sanctions (including amounts paid in settlement, out-of-pocket expenses and interest);

“**Milestone**” means an event identified as a milestone in this Agreement or a related Service Contract;

“**Money Laundering**” shall have the meaning defined by INTERPOL at: <http://www.interpol.int/Crime-areas/Financial-crime/Money-laundering>

“**Non-Compliance Event**” means an occasion when the Contractor's internal controls are overridden ex post;

“**Ownership**” means legal and beneficial title, the right to assert ownership in all territories worldwide and control over all rights relating to the thing owned;

“**Performance Targets**” means those performance targets, if any, which are identified and agreed for the Services covered by a particular Service Contract;

“**Pre-Existing Technology**” means any Technology which is the subject of industrial and Intellectual Property Rights (e.g. rights of ownership and use by ECMWF, the Contractor, the creator, the Union or any third party) and which exists prior to ECMWF ordering something under this Agreement or a Service Contract for which such Technology is put to use with or without modification or adaptation;

“**Price**” means the total price payable to the Contractor for the Services under a particular Service Contract. The Price is shown in the body of the Service Contract, in accordance with Annex 3 (Model Service Contract);

“**Related Person**” means any natural person that has the power to represent the Contractor or to take decisions on its behalf;

“**Request for Service**” means ECMWF’s written call for Services, for a specific period of time within the Term, under the terms of this Agreement, a copy of which shall be annexed to the resulting Service Contract (Annex 3A);

“**Response to Request for Service**” means the Contractor’s response to a Request for Service by ECMWF, a copy of which shall be annexed to the resulting Service Contract (Annex 3B);

“**RFP Documentation**” means the various documents forming part of ECMWF's Request for proposal;

“**Risk Register**” means the risk register and risk management plan, which is required in Annex 1 (ECMWF’s Specification for Framework Agreement), which the Contractor has set out in Annex 2 (Contractor's Proposal for Framework Agreement), which Contractor will keep up-to-date during the Term and which the Parties will discuss in relation to the Services, from time to time;

“**Service Contract**” means an agreement for the provision of the Services by the Contractor to ECMWF over a specific period of time within the Term, agreed in accordance with Clause 1.5 (Service Contracts – Purpose and Process);

**“Service Manager”** means the Contractor’s manager of this Agreement, relevant Service Contracts and the Services, appointed pursuant to Clause 2.4.3 (Contract Officers, Service Managers and other Key Personnel);

“**Services**” means the services described in Annex 1 (ECMWF’s Specification for Framework Agreement) and Annex 3A (ECMWF’s Request for Service) and acknowledged in Annex 2 (Contractor’s Proposal for Framework Agreement) and Annex 3B (Contractor’s Response to Request for Service) such services to be provided by the Contractor pursuant to this Agreement and any related Service Contract;

“**Site**” means ECMWF's premises in Reading, Berkshire;

“**Specification**” means Annex 1 (ECMWF’s Specification for Framework Agreement);

“**Substantial Errors**” means errors which the Parties agree to be substantial or which are determined to be substantial by an arbitrator, appointed in accordance with Clause 6.9 (Governing Law and Arbitration);

“**Sub-contractor**” means any person with its own legal identity, which is engaged by the Contractor or by another Sub-contractor in connection with the Services. Terms for the engagement of Sub-contractors are set out at Clause 2.9 (Sub-contracting);

“**Systemic or Recurrent Errors**” means errors which the Parties agree to be systemic or recurrent or which are determined to be systemic or recurrent by an arbitrator, appointed in accordance with the provisions of Clause 6.9 (Governing Law and Arbitration);

“**Technology**” means any know-how, method, process, system, machinery, software or other form of technology put to use by the Contractor in the course of performing the Services;

“**Term**” means the period beginning on the Effective Date and ending on the termination, or expiry of this Agreement;

“**Union**” means the European Union;

“**VAT and Value Added Tax**” means value added tax as provided for in Directive 2006/112/EC and subordinate national Law or any similar sales or turnover tax;

“**Work Packages**” means the packages of work into which the Services are split, as referred to in Annexes 1 and 2, and as confirmed or varied in Annexes 3A and 3B;and

“**Year**” means a calendar year.

### In this Agreement and any Service Contract, unless the context otherwise requires or the contrary intention appears:

#### any reference to an enactment (which term shall include any directly applicable EC legislation) includes:

1. that enactment as amended, extended, consolidated, re-enacted or applied by or under any other enactment before or after this Agreement and/or a Service Contract; and
2. any subordinate legislation made (before or after this Agreement and/or a Service Contract) under that or any other applicable enactment, including one within this Clause 1.2.2;

#### the singular includes the plural and vice versa, and reference to any gender includes the other genders;

#### references to a person include any individual, firm, company, corporation, government, state or agency of a state or any association, trust, joint venture, consortium or partnership (whether or not having a separate legal personality);

#### references to this Agreement or any other agreement or document are to this Agreement or such other agreement or document as it may be validly varied, amended, supplemented, restated, renewed, novated or replaced from time to time (in each case, however fundamentally);

#### references to a Party to this Agreement or a Service Contract include a reference to its successors and permitted assigns under this Agreement or a Service Contract;

#### references to “written” or “in writing” include faxes and emails into which a verifiable electronic signature is incorporated but exclude all other emails;

#### any reference to an English legal term for any action, remedy, method of judicial proceeding, legal document, legal status, court, official or any legal concept or thing includes, in respect of any jurisdiction other than England, a reference to what most nearly approximates in that jurisdiction to the English legal term;

#### the words “including” and “in particular” and any similar words or expressions are by way of illustration and emphasis only and do not operate to limit the generality or extent of any other words or expressions;

#### all Annexes and the Introduction to this Agreement form part of it and take effect as if set out in this Agreement, and any reference to this Agreement includes the Annexes and the Introduction;

#### all annexes to a Service Contract form part of it and take effect as if set out in the relevant Service Contract and any reference to the Service Contract includes the annexes to it; and

#### references to Clauses Annexes and Paragraphs refer to clauses of, annexes to and paragraphs in annexes to, this Agreement or a Service Contract (as applicable).

### The headings in this Agreement or a Service Contract are for convenience only and do not affect its interpretation.

### The footnotes in this Agreement or a Service Agreement are for information only and do not affect its interpretation.

## Framework Agreement - Purpose and Effect

### This Agreement gives ECMWF the option to require the Contractor to supply ECMWF with the Services on the terms of this Agreement pursuant to one or more Service Contracts which will be signed on behalf of the Contractor and ECMWF and which will take the form set out at Annex 3 (Model of Service Contract). ECMWF’s option shall be enforceable as many times as ECMWF wishes prior to expiry of the Term;

### The Price referred to in Clause 4.1(Price) includes all charges for the Services, and there shall be no other charges unless expressly stated for any of:

#### acquisition by the Contractor of any data, information, materials or Technology for the purpose of providing the Services;

#### carrying out any and all necessary tests;

#### licences for Software;

#### support and maintenance of Software, including on-site analyst support and migration aid where agreed in this Agreement;

#### for any other work which is ancillary or incidental to the carrying out of the Services;

#### any costs or expenses except as expressly referred to in Clause 4.1(Price), Annex 2 (Contractor's Proposal for Framework Agreement) or in a specific Service Contract.

### Use by ECMWF and Others

#### The benefits of this Agreement and each Service Contract shall be for unlimited use by: the Commission in accordance with the Copernicus Regulation and Delegated Regulation EC/1159/2013 (establishing registration and licensing conditions for [Copernicus] users).

#### The benefits of this Agreement and each Service Contract shall also be for unlimited use by: ECMWF; the government and national agencies of ECMWF Member States as are Parties from time to time to the Convention signed on 11 October 1973 or any successor Convention thereto; and governmental and non-governmental international scientific and technical organizations with which ECMWF is required or expected under such Convention or Conventions to co-operate and other authorised users of ECMWF services.

#### References throughout this Agreement and each Service Contract to use of the Services by ECMWF shall be deemed to include use by those organizations referred to in Clause 1.3.3.1 and 1.3.3.2.

## Framework Agreement - Commencement And Duration

#### The Term shall start on the Effective Date and shall end on or before 30 June 2016.

## Service Contracts – Purpose and Process

### This Agreement governs the overall relationship of the Parties in relation to the Services, and sets out:

1. in this Clause 1.5, the procedure for ECMWF to request the provision of the Services from the Contractor under Service Contracts; and
2. in Annex 3 the template form of Service Contract to be entered into by ECMWF and the Contractor.

### The terms of this Agreement shall be deemed to be incorporated into each Service Contract, as amended by each Service Contract.

### ECMWF shall be entitled from time to time to request in writing the provision of any or all of the Services from the Contractor by submitting a Request for Service to the Contractor. The Request for Service will specify a period of time, within the Term, for which the Services must be provided and the Request for Service will usually be made subject to confirmation of funding by the Commission for the relevant period of time.

### Within [twenty (20)] Business Days of receipt of a written Request for Service from ECMWF, the Contractor shall complete and submit a Response to the Request for Service based on or referring to information previously submitted in Annex 2 (Contractor’s Proposal for Framework Agreement).

### Subject to satisfaction with the Contractor’s Response to Request for Service and subject to confirmation of funding by the Commission for the relevant period of time, ECMWF will issue a draft Service Contract containing the information set out in Annex 3 (Model of Service Contract) for execution by both Parties.

### A Service Contract shall not enter into force, be legally binding or have any other effect unless:

#### the Service Contract contains the information required at Annex 3 (Model of Service Contract);

#### the Service Contract has been signed by the authorised representatives of both Parties; and

#### as at the date of the Service Contract, this Agreement has not terminated or expired.

### Each Service Contract:

#### shall be entered into by ECMWF and the Contractor;

#### forms a separate contract between its signatories; and

#### shall incorporate the terms of this Agreement, as amended by the relevant Service Contract.

### Any amendment to this Agreement agreed by ECMWF and the Contractor in accordance with Clause 6.4 (Amendments) shall apply to any Service Contract which is current at the date of such amendment and to all Service Contracts entered into after the date of such amendment.

# Operation of Services

## Contractor’s Performance And Related Obligations

### Contractor's Undertakings

#### The Contractor represents, warrants and undertakes:

1. that it will perform its obligations under this Agreement and each Service Contract in a timely and professional manner using Good Industry Practice as well as its own established internal procedures;
2. that all Contractor Personnel have the qualifications and experience claimed or attributed to them in Annex 2 (Contractor’s Proposal) and are, in any event, suitably skilled, experienced and qualified to carry out the duties and tasks assigned to them in connection with the performance of the Services;
3. that neither the Contractor nor any Contractor Personnel or any person acting on its behalf has offered, given or agreed to give or will offer, give or agree to give any person any inducement or reward (or anything which might be considered an inducement or reward) in connection with ECMWF entering into this Agreement or any Service Contract;
4. to comply with (and to procure that the Contractor Personnel comply with) ECMWF’s reasonable requests in performing the Services;
5. the performance of the Services shall not infringe any Intellectual Property Rights of any third party;
6. that it has the full capacity and authority to make the assignments of Ownership and to grant the licences referred to in this Agreement and each Service Contract;
7. that the contents of Annex 2 (including its answers to all RFP questions) are correct and that ECMWF will be informed within five (5) Business Days of any of the contents becoming incorrect, during the Term;
8. that it has made and shall make its own enquiries to satisfy itself as to the accuracy and adequacy of any information supplied to it by or on behalf of ECMWF;
9. that it has raised all relevant due diligence questions with ECMWF before the Effective Date;
10. that it has entered into this Agreement in reliance on its own due diligence alone; and
11. that if, at any time during the Term it receives funding or reimbursement from another source, towards the resource costs set out at Annex 2 (Contractor’s Proposal for Framework Agreement) or for providing some or all of the same or essentially the same Deliverables as agreed in this Agreement or for acquiring or developing some or all of the same or essentially the same Assets as agreed in this Agreement, it shall consult with ECMWF and adjust the Price accordingly.

### Contractor's obligations

#### The Contractor shall:

1. provide the Services as set out in Annex 1 and Annex 2 to this Agreement and as confirmed or varied in Annex 3A and 3B to the relevant Service Contract, including, without limitation, meeting the agreed Deliverables, Milestones, KPI’s and Performance Targets;
2. report to and liaise with ECMWF's Contract Officer and other key personnel (ref Clause 2.4.3) and act only to the extent of the instructions given to the Contractor from time to time by them;
3. promptly report to ECMWF:
4. any breach of this Agreement and/or a Service Contract by the Contractor or the Contractor Personnel; and
5. any fact or matter that is reasonably likely to prevent the Contractor from complying with his obligations under this Agreement and/or a Service Contract,

within three (3) Business Days of becoming aware of the same;

### Compliance with Laws

#### The Contractor shall perform its obligations under this Agreement and each Service Contract in a manner that complies with all Laws in force during the Term and shall not cause ECMWF to breach any Laws in force during the Term.

#### The Contractor shall immediately notify ECMWF if it becomes aware of any allegation of non-compliance with any Law by any person in relation to this Agreement and/or a Service Contract.

#### As soon as the Contractor becomes aware of any change that should be made to the Services to ensure that the Services and the performance of them conform to any Law, Good Industry Practice or any new legal or regulatory requirement which affects the Services the Contractor shall notify ECMWF of the change and, unless otherwise instructed by ECMWF, the Contractor shall carry out the change at no charge to ECMWF.

### Contractor Personnel

#### The Contractor shall retain overall control of the Contractor Personnel at all times so that the Contractor Personnel shall not be deemed to be employees, agents or contractors of ECMWF;

#### If it appears to ECMWF that the Services are being disrupted by the actions or behaviour of a member of the Contractor Personnel or that his qualifications, expertise or work do not correspond to the relevant HR profile in Annex 2 (Contractor’s Proposal for Framework Agreement) or to Good Industry Practice, ECMWF shall have the right to make a reasoned request for his immediate replacement in relation to the Services;

#### Any Contractor Personnel replaced following ECMWF's request pursuant to Clause 2.1.4.2 must have the appropriate qualifications, expertise and ability to correspond to the relevant HR profile in Annex 2 (Contractor’s Proposal for Framework Agreement) or to Good Industry Practice. The Contractor shall be responsible for any delay in the execution of the tasks assigned to it resulting from the replacement of Contractor Personnel.

### IT and other Security

#### The Contractor shall, and shall procure that all Contractor Personnel shall, comply with any of ECMWF’s site security procedures if and when at the Site.

#### The Contractor shall, and shall procure that all Contractor Personnel shall, comply with ECMWF’s IT security requirements, as appropriate, including for the transmission of Deliverables. These will be communicated between ECMWF and the Contractor as necessary.

#### ECMWF shall provide all security passes and controlled access for Contractor Personnel who are to have access to the Site.

### Quality of Deliverables

#### ECMWF shall have the right to inspect any Deliverables at any time on or after delivery by the Contractor to ensure each Deliverable complies with the requirements of this Agreement and of the relevant Service Contract.

#### If ECMWF discovers that any Deliverable does not comply with the requirements of this Agreement or of the relevant Service Contract, ECMWF shall be entitled to notify the Contractor specifying the non-compliance and requiring remedy by the Contractor.

#### Within a reasonable time of receiving notice pursuant to Clause 2.1.6.2 and in any event within 30 calendar days, the Contractor shall remedy any non-compliance in a Deliverable and re-submit the Deliverable to ECMWF.

#### Until such time as the Contractor has complied with Clause 2.1.6.3, ECMWF shall be entitled:

1. to withhold payment relating to the relevant Deliverable;
2. to accept the relevant Deliverable despite the non-conformance and withhold a reasonable proportion of the payment relating to that Deliverable; or
3. at any time after expiry of the period of 30 calendar days referred to in Clause 2.1.6.3, to reject the relevant Deliverable and to require repayment and not to make any further payment in relation to the relevant Deliverable.

### 

### Insurance requirements

#### Save as otherwise agreed with ECMWF, the Contractor shall effect and maintain appropriate insurances with insurers who are at all times of good financial standing and reputation and for a period of insurance which includes:

1. for all insurances, the Term of this Agreement but shall also provide cover for obligations that survive expiry or termination of this Agreement and each Service Contract; and
2. for professional indemnity insurance, the period of 6 years following the expiry or termination of this Agreement.

#### Save as otherwise agreed with ECMWF, the Contractor shall maintain:

1. third party property damage insurance for an amount not less than [£5,000,000] for any single occurrence and in the aggregate as to the number of occurrences in respect of liability for all plant, equipment and motor vehicles owned or used by the Contractor or any Sub-contractor directly or indirectly engaged in providing the Services; and
2. professional indemnity insurance for an amount not less than [£10,000,000] per occurrence and in the aggregate annually.

#### The Contractor shall provide evidence of the insurances referred to in this Clause 2.1.7, or such other cover or contingency arrangements as the Contractor maintains, to the satisfaction of ECMWF.

## Software - Not Used

## Reporting

### Annual Reporting - Not Used

### Quarterly Reporting

#### During the Term of this Agreement, the Contractor shall submit to ECMWF quarterly implementation reports at the latest twenty (20) calendar days after the expiry of the relevant calendar quarter.

#### The quarterly implementation reports shall describe the progress made in the performance of the Services covering programmatic, technical, and contractual aspects, including any deviations from the foreseen schedules and/or budgeted limits. It shall consist of three (3) parts:

1. a section on the performance of the Services under this Agreement and each Service Contract detailing programmatic, technical and contractual aspects;
2. a section on the use of Funds invoiced to ECMWF under this Agreement and/or a Service Contract, providing a breakdown of the underlying costs and expenses incurred.
3. a section on checks, audits and risk management

#### The Contractor may be asked to present its report(s) to bodies and committees related to the governance of the Copernicus Programme.

### Ad-Hoc Reporting

ECMWF may ask for information or ad-hoc reports whenever it considers that to be necessary for the performance of the Services or to satisfy the requirements of the Commission. The Contractor shall make reasonable efforts to supply additional information within ten (10) calendar days of the request and ad-hoc reports within twenty (20) calendar days of the request.

### Final Report

#### The Contractor shall submit to ECMWF, as soon as possible and at the latest thirty (30) calendar days after termination or expiry of the last Service Contract in the Term, a final report (the “**Final Report**”), which shall contain in particular:

1. a description of the Contractor’s actual achievements in the performance of this Agreement and each Service Contract with respect to the expected achievements (as defined in particular in Annex I (ECMWF's Specification for Framework Agreement) and Annex 3A (ECMWF’s Request for Service);
2. the totals of prices claimed and costs and expenses incurred under this Agreement and each Service Contract, including the total amount actually paid by the Contractor to Sub-contractors;
3. the following annexes shall be attached to the Final Report:
4. a summary table setting out the final amount of this Agreement and each Service Contract and the reference of the related implementation reports for each action;
5. a summary inspection report indicating the number and results of on-Site checks and ex-post audits carried out by the Contractor on Sub-contractors, accompanied, if appropriate, by current information on measures taken to remedy any problems identified;
6. a list of all Intellectual Property Rights which have been acquired by ECMWF since the Effective Date under Clause 3 (Assets and Intellectual Property Rights); and
7. a management declaration confirming that, in the opinion of those in charge of the Contractor :

* the information is properly presented, complete and accurate;
* the Funds were used for their intended purpose as defined in this Agreement and the objectives of the Copernicus Regulation; and
* the control systems which the Contractor has in place give the necessary guarantees concerning the legality and regularity of the underlying transactions.

#### The Contractor shall supply any information requested by ECMWF in relation to the Final Report within ten (10) calendar days of receiving a request;

* + - 1. At the end of its annual financial audit cycle, the Contractor shall send to ECMWF a copy of its audited annual report, together with a letter, from its auditors, containing an opinion on the financial aspects of the Contractor’s final report to ECMWF. The opinion shall establish whether:

1. the accounts give a true and fair view;
2. the control systems put in place for the management of Sub-contractors function properly;
3. the underlying transactions are legal and regular; and
4. the audit work puts in doubt the assertions made in the management declaration under Clause 2.3.4.1.iii.D.

### Central Exclusion Database

#### The Contractor shall notify ECMWF in writing and within five (5) Business Days if the Contractor, any of its Sub-contractors or any persons having powers of representation, decision-making or control over any of them have their names entered into the Union’s Central Exclusion Database at any time during the Term;

#### The Contractor shall notify ECMWF in writing and within five (5) Business Days if the Contractor, any of its Sub-contractors or any persons having powers of representation, decision-making or control over any of them have been the subject of a judgment which has the force of *res judicata* for fraud, corruption, involvement in a criminal organisation, money laundering or any other illegal activity, where such conduct was detrimental to the Union’s financial interests;

#### If and when the Contractor notifies ECMWF under Clause 2.3.5.2, ECMWF shall transmit the information to the Commission for entry on the Central Exclusion Database.

### Conflict of Interest

#### The Contractor shall take reasonable measures to prevent any situation where the impartial and objective performance of the Services is compromised for reasons involving economic interest, political or national affinity, family or emotional life or any other shared interest (a “Conflict of Interests”).

#### Should any situation come to the attention of the Contractor, constituting or likely to lead to a Conflict of Interests during the performance of the Services, it shall be notified to ECMWF, in writing without delay. The Contractor shall take reasonable steps to rectify this situation. ECMWF reserves the right to verify that the measures taken are appropriate and may require additional measures to be taken within a specified deadline.

### Obligation to inform ECMWF

#### The Contractor shall provide any information requested by ECMWF in order to verify compliance with this Agreement and/or any Service Contract.

#### With respect to the performance of the Services, the Contractor shall also inform the ECMWF without delay of:

1. the death, departure or absence (for one calendar month or more) of any Contractor Personnel who have been identified in Annex 2 (Contractor’s Proposal for Framework Agreement);
2. any substantial changes to its systems, rules or procedures that relate to the management of the Funds;
3. any substantial change in its legal, financial, technical, organisational or ownership situation;
4. any Fraud or irregularity which comes to its attention and any situation which may give rise thereto and the measures taken;
5. any event that may harm the Union’s financial interests; and
6. any event which may delay or jeopardize performance of the Services.

## Communications by and between the Parties

### Authorised Representatives

The sole individuals with authority to sign this Agreement, related Service Contracts and any variations of the same are:

For ECMWF: Juan Garces de Marcilla

For the Contractor: Mateo Valero Cortés

### Formal Notices

Formal notices shall be deemed received when delivered except for a letter by prepaid first class mail which shall be deemed received two (2) Business Days after despatch, or a fax which shall be deemed to be received immediately the sender shall have received a signal to that effect provided that a copy of such fax shall be mailed within twelve (12) hours of the sending of such fax or an email which shall be deemed to be received when it enters the recipient's inbox, provided that a verifiable electronic signature is incorporated into the email and a copy of such email shall be mailed within twelve (12) hours of the sending of such email. The relevant addresses etc. are as follows:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **ECMWF** | **Contractor** |
| ECMWF Shinfield Park Reading RG2 9AX United Kingdom  Attention: The Director General  Copernicus.notices@ecmwf.int | BSC  Jordi Girona Street, 29th  08034, Barcelona  (Spain)  Attention: PMO Office  pmo@bsc.es |

### Project Coordinators, Principal Investigators and other Key Personnel

ECMWF shall have a Project Coordinator and the Contractor shall have a Principal Investigator to represent their interests in day-to-day discussions and meetings. The appointing Party may change such appointments from time to time by notice in writing to the other Party, provided that in the case of the Contractor’s Principal Investigator any change shall only be made with the consent of ECMWF (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld).

The identities and contact details of the Project Coordinator, the Principal Investigator and other key personnel are set out below:

For ECMWF

Project Coordinator: Vincent-Henri Peuch, +44 118 949 9102, Vincent-Henri.Peuch@ecmwf.int

Other: Richard Engelen, +44 118 949 9606, Richard.Engelen@ecmwf.int

Stijn Vermoote, +44 118 949 9000, Stijn.Vermoote@ecmwf.int

For Contractor:

Principal Investigator: Dr. Sara Basart, +34 93 413 4038, sara.basart@bsc.es

Other: Dr. Oriol Jorba, +34 934134038, oriol.jorba@bsc.es

### Progress Meetings

During the Term, the Project Coordinator and the Principal Investigator shall conduct face to face, video conference or telephone conference meetings to review progress, discuss outstanding issues and identify any delays. The regularity and frequency of such meetings shall be agreed between the Parties, as appropriate to the nature and maturity of the Services. The Contractor shall be responsible for chairing such meetings and for recording their decisions in minutes and circulating those minutes to the appropriate individuals.

### Other Meetings

ECMWF may invite or require the Principal Investigator and/or other representatives to attend other meetings relating to CAMS, C3S or the Copernicus Programme from time to time.

### Publicity

#### The Contractor shall not, without first obtaining ECMWF’s written consent, make any press announcements or publicity about this Agreement or any related Service Contract or the Services or the Deliverables or its role in providing the Services or the Deliverables or its contribution to CAMS/C3S;

#### The Contractor shall ensure that the Contractor Personnel comply with the provisions of Clause 2.4.6.1;

#### Subject to the provisions of Clause 2.7 (Confidentiality), ECMWF reserves the right to publish anything about the Agreement, a related Service Contract, the Services or the Deliverables.

#### The provisions of this Clause 2.4.6 shall apply during the Term and indefinitely thereafter.

## Service Change

### Request

If, at any time during the Term a Party wishes to alter any part of the Services, including the Specification of any part of the Services, then it shall provide the other Party with full written particulars of such Change.

### Contractor’s Quotation

The Contractor shall submit to ECMWF, together with its own request or within twenty (20) Business Days of receiving a request from ECMWF, a full written quotation for such requested Change. The quotation shall be based on the unit prices given for resources in the relevant year of the Term, in Annex 2 (Contractor’s Proposal for Framework Agreement). The quotation shall also specify what implications the Change will have for ECMWF, the Contractor's ability to meet its other obligations under this Agreement and/or any Service Contract and any variation to the terms of this Agreement and/or any Service Contract that will be required as a result including, changes to:

#### the Specification and the Services;

#### the Deliverables, Milestones, KPI’s and Performance Targets;

#### details of the cost of implementing the Change;

#### details of the on-going costs required by the Change when implemented, including any increase or decrease in the Price, any alteration in the resources and/or expenditure required by either Party and any alteration to the working practices of either Party;

#### a timetable for the implementation, together with any proposals for the acceptance of the Change;

#### such other information as ECMWF may reasonably request in (or in response to) the Change; and

#### an analysis of the risks arising from the implementation of the Change and a proposal as to pro-active management, by both Parties, of the risks identified.

### ECMWF Action on quotation

Upon receipt of such quotation, ECMWF may either:

#### accept such quotation, in which case this Agreement, the Service Contract(s) (including any agreed dates) and, if appropriate, the Specification shall be amended accordingly; or

#### withdraw the proposed Change in which case this Agreement and each Service Contract shall continue in force unchanged.

### No such Changes shall be effected unless approved in writing by the duly authorised representatives of ECMWF and the Contractor identified at Clause 2.4.1.

## Process for Resolving Disputes

### Any dispute which may arise between the Parties concerning this Agreement and/or any Service Contract shall be determined as provided in this Clause 2.6.

### For the purpose of this Clause 2.6 a dispute shall be deemed to have arisen when one Party serves on the other a notice in writing stating the nature of the dispute.

### Unless this Agreement and/or the relevant Service Contract has already been terminated or expired by the date of the notice of dispute, and except to the extent that Services are suspended (Clause 5.4) or payments for Services are suspended (Clause 5.3) before or after the date of the notice of dispute, the Contractor shall continue to perform the Services with all due diligence and ECMWF shall continue to make payments in accordance with this Agreement and/or the relevant Service Contract.

### After service of the notice of dispute, the following procedure shall be followed by the Parties (all time periods specified in this Clause 2.6.4 shall be extendable by mutual agreement):

#### Within two (2) Business Days, the Project Coordinator and the Principal Investigator shall meet to attempt to settle the dispute;

#### if no settlement results from or within two (2) Business Days of the meeting specified in Clause 2.6.4.1, ECMWF’s Head of CAMS/C3S (as appropriate) shall meet with the Contractor’s PMO Office within the following five(5) Business Days to attempt to settle the dispute;

#### if no settlement results from or within five (5) Business Days of the meeting specified in Clause 2.6.4.2 ECMWF’s Director of Copernicus Services shall meet with the Contractor’s PMO Office within the following ten (10) Business Days to attempt to settle the dispute; and

#### if no settlement results from or within ten (10) Business Days of the meeting specified in Clause 2.6.4.3, the Parties shall proceed in accordance with Clause 6.9.2 (Arbitration).

## Confidentiality

### Subject to Clause 2.7.2, each Party shall treat all Confidential Information as strictly confidential and shall not disclose Confidential Information to any person.

### A Party may disclose Confidential Information if and to the extent:

#### required by Law or order of the courts, or by any securities exchange or regulatory or governmental body to which such Party is subject or submits, wherever situated (whether or not the requirement for information has the force of law);

#### disclosed on a necessary basis to the professional advisers, auditors and bankers of such Party, who themselves are under a professional obligation of confidentiality;

#### the Confidential Information has come into the public domain other than by a breach of any obligation of confidentiality; or

#### with the prior written approval of the other Party.

### The restrictions contained in this Clause 2.7 shall continue to apply after the termination or expiry of this Agreement and each Service Contract (however arising) for five years , unless and to the extent that the Party who disclosed the relevant Confidential Information agrees to release the other Party from its confidentiality obligations earlier.

### Publication of this Agreement

In the event that either Party is obliged by Law to publish to the general public all or part of this Agreement or any Service Contract, that Party shall notify the other of the same and the two Parties shall consult regarding appropriate redactions from the Agreement or Service Contract before publication.

## Personal Data Protection

### Where the performance of the Services requires the processing of personal data the Contractor shall process any personal data in accordance with the national data protection legislation to which the Contractor is subject. If the Contractor will process personal data outside the European Economic Area it will do so in a manner which satisfies EU personal data protection concerns (e.g. under a “safe harbour” agreement or equivalent). For this purpose, the Contractor shall designate a responsible member of Contractor Personnel as its data controller and publish the contact details of its data controller, through the Copernicus Services Websites for use by ECMWF and the subjects of the personal data which it processes.

### Subjects of personal data processed by the Contractor shall have the right of access to their personal data and the right to rectify any such data. Should they have any queries concerning the processing of their personal data, they shall address them to the relevant data controller.

### Subjects of personal data processed by the Contractor shall have the right of recourse at any time to the authority designated under relevant national legislation to receive complaints on personal data protection.

## Sub-contracting

### The Contractor shall not enter into any sub-delegation agreement, outsource its overall responsibility for the Services or assign any of its rights and obligations under this Agreement or a Service Contract to a third party.

### The Contractor may engage one or more Sub-contractors on condition that the same Sub-contractor(s) was/were engaged, for the same purpose, under the MACC III Project. (Additional or alternative Sub-contractors may only be engaged with ECMWF’s prior written consent, which ECMWF shall give or withhold, at its discretion.)

### ECMWF’s written consent for the Contractor to engage a Sub-contractor shall not relieve the Contractor from any of its obligations under this Agreement or any Service Contract.

### The Contractor shall ensure that each Sub-contractor is engaged in such a way that it accepts and is effectively required to meet the same obligations as the Contractor is required to meet under the following Clauses: 2.1.1 (Contractor’s Undertakings), 2.3.5 (Central Exclusion Database), 2.7 (Confidentiality), 2.8 (Personal Data Protection), 3 (Intellectual Property Rights), 4.6 (VAT and other Taxes) and 5.1 (Audits).

### The Contractor shall advise ECMWF of all Sub-contractors and provide ECMWF with information about all Sub-contractors so that ECMWF can fulfil its obligations under the Delegation Agreement to publish the identity of all persons with arrangements to supply goods or services in return for Funds totalling Euro 15000 or more.

### If it appears to ECMWF that the Services are being disrupted by the acts or omissions of a Sub-contractor or that its qualifications or resources are no longer satisfactory or that its work does not conform to Good Industry Practice, ECMWF shall have the right to make a reasoned request for its replacement as soon as possible.

# Intellectual Property Rights

## Deliverables

### Ownership of the Deliverables, including all Intellectual Property Rights in the Deliverables shall be fully and irrevocably acquired by ECMWF under this Agreement.[[1]](#footnote-1)

### Ownership of the Deliverables shall be acquired by ECMWF from the moment they are delivered. Delivery shall be deemed to constitute an effective assignment of Ownership to ECMWF.

### The Price is deemed to include any fees payable in relation to the acquisition of Ownership of Deliverables by ECMWF.

### During the Term, the Contractor shall take care and custody of the Deliverables in the form of an archive, maintain an inventory of the Deliverables and provide all information needed for keeping account of the Deliverables.

### Unless otherwise agreed in writing, a licence is granted to the Contractor, by virtue of this Agreement, subject to the following conditions:

#### the Contractor may use the Deliverables for any of its own purposes, including commercial purposes but excepting any purpose which conflicts with the aims of the Copernicus Programme;

#### if the Contractor communicates or publishes any of the Deliverables to any person other than ECMWF, the communication or publication must explicitly state that:

1. the information/material contained is being communicated/published in the name of the Commission;
2. the information/material contained has been produced “with funding by the European Union”; and
3. the Commission is not responsible for any use that may be made of the information/material contained;

#### the licence is non-exclusive, irrevocable, worldwide, free of charge and without limitation in time;

#### the licence allows the licensee to modify the Deliverables and/or to grant sub-licences.

## Assets

### Ownership of Assets, including all Intellectual Property Rights in the Assets shall be fully and irrevocably acquired by ECMWF under this Agreement.[[2]](#footnote-2)

### Annually, by 10 January or the first Business Day after 10 January, the Contractor shall provide to ECMWF an inventory of all Assets acquired or developed in the previous calendar year. This yearly provision inventory shall be deemed to constitute an effective assignment of Ownership of the identified Assets to ECMWF. The inventory of Assets should include, as a minimum, information about their identification numbers (part and serial number), individual values in EUR, dates of acquisition, contract references and their physical location.

### The Price is deemed to include any fees payable in relation to the acquisition of Ownership of Assets by ECMWF.

### During the Term, the Contractor shall maintain an updated inventory of the Assets and provide all information needed for keeping account of the Assets by ECMWF. The Contractor shall ensure care and custody of Assets under its responsibility. At the end of the Term, the Contractor shall deliver up those Assets which ECMWF requires, at its own expense.

### Ownership of the Assets shall vest in ECMWF on creation. The Contractor hereby assigns to ECMWF with full title guarantee and free from all encumbrances all rights in the Assets including the right to sue for and recover damages or other relief in respect of the infringement of any rights in the Assets.

### Unless otherwise agreed in writing, a licence is granted to the Contractor, by virtue of this Agreement to use the Assets for provision of the Services and any of its own purposes, including commercial purposes but excepting any purpose which conflicts with the aims of the Copernicus Programme. The licence is exclusive, free of charge and for the duration of the Term only. The licence allows the licensee to grant sub-licences but only for the duration of the Term.

## Pre-Existing Technology

### This Agreement shall not affect the Ownership of Pre-Existing Technology.

### Even though the Contractor may use the Pre-Existing Technology in the performance of the Services, ECMWF shall not acquire any intellectual property rights in that Pre-Existing Technology.

### By virtue of this Agreement, a licence is granted to ECMWF to use such Pre-Existing Technology as is necessary to render the Deliverables useable, for the purposes of the Copernicus Programme. The licence is non-exclusive, irrevocable, worldwide, free of charge and without limitation in time. The licence allows the licensee to grant sub-licences.

## Integrated Technology

### Integrated Technology shall be owned by the owner of the Pre-Existing Technology into which it is integrated.

### During the Term, the Contractor shall maintain an inventory of the Integrated Technology and provide all information needed for keeping account of the Integrated Technology.

### By virtue of this Agreement, a licence is granted to ECMWF to use Integrated Technology and such Pre-Existing Technology as is necessary to render the relevant Integrated Technology useable, for the purposes of the Copernicus Programme and any future programme with the same or similar purposes to the Copernicus Programme. The licence is non-exclusive, irrevocable, worldwide, free of charge and without limitation in time. The licence allows the licensee to modify the Integrated Technology and/or to grant sub-licences[[3]](#footnote-3).

## Warranties

### The Contractor warrants that it owns, or has all necessary rights, authorisations and licences in respect of, all Intellectual Property Rights used in the provision of the Services to enable the Contractor to perform the Services in accordance with this Agreement and each Service Contract and to comply with the Contractor's obligations under this Clause 3.5.1

### The Contractor shall procure that each agreement which it enters into with Contractor Personnel or other third parties in accordance with this Agreement or a Service Contract permits ECMWF to achieve and to exercise all the rights set out for it in Clause 3 (Intellectual Property Rights).

# Finance

## Price

The Price of the Services is set out in the relevant Service Contract. ECMWF shall pay the Price subject to the terms of this Agreement.

## Costs

### For audit purposes (see Clause 5.1 (Audits)) the Contractor shall keep and maintain throughout the Term and until the expiry of six (6) years after the end of the Term full and accurate records of the Contractor's costs and overheads incurred in the performance of the Services.

### The Contractor shall take all necessary steps to ensure the integrity of all records held in accordance with Clause 4.2.2 and to prevent any corruption or loss of such records.

#### In order for an actual cost to be acceptable for audit purposes it must meet all the following criteria:

1. it is actually incurred by the Contractor. Amounts that shall be recovered from the Contractor in accordance with Clause 5.2 (Recovery) shall not be considered as actually incurred;
2. it is incurred during the Term:
3. it is linked to and is necessary for the performance of the Services.
4. it is identifiable and verifiable, in particular being recorded in the accounts of the Contractor and determined according to the usual cost accounting practices of the Contractor;
5. it complies with the requirements of applicable tax and social legislation;
6. it is reasonable, justified and complies with the principles of sound financial management, in particular value for money and cost

#### The following types of cost shall not be acceptable, for audit purposes, even if the relevant cost meets the criteria set out in Clause 4.2.3.1:

1. debt and debt service charges (interest);
2. provisions for future losses and debts;
3. exchange losses;
4. cost resulting from Commitments relating to any suspended Services during the Period of suspension;
5. deductible VAT; and
6. contributions in kind.

## Expenses

### The Price includes the Contractor's reasonable expenses that are directly incurred in the performance of the Services.

### Save to the extent that the Contractor's expenses are included in the Price, ECMWF shall not reimburse any of the Contractor's expenses.

### For audit purposes (see Clause 5.1 (Audits)) the Contractor shall keep and maintain throughout the Term and until the expiry of six (6) years after the end of the Term full and accurate records of the Contractor's expenses incurred in the performance of the Services.

### The Contractor shall take all necessary steps to ensure the integrity of all records held in accordance with Clause 4.3.3 and to prevent any corruption or loss of such records.

### In order for an actual expense to be acceptable for audit purposes it must meet the following criteria:

#### travel and subsistence expenses should be incurred on the basis of the shortest itinerary and the minimum number of nights necessary for overnight stay at the destination;

#### the expense of travel by air should be no more than the maximum cost of an economy class ticket at the time of the reservation;

#### the expense of travel by boat or rail should be no more than the maximum cost of a [first class] ticket;

#### the expense of travel by car should be no more than the maximum cost of a [first class] rail ticket for the same journey on the same day;

#### the expense of subsistence should not be incurred for a return journey of less than 200km;

#### the expense of daily subsistence, including accommodation, meals, sundries and local transport between the airport or station, the accommodation and the destination should not exceed [EUR 300];

#### conversion between another currency and EUR shall be made as specified in Clause 4.4 (Currency).

## Currency

### Payments shall be made by ECMWF in EUR.

### The Contractor shall submit invoices to ECMWF in EUR.

### Where the Contractor keeps its accounts in a currency other than the euro, it shall convert costs incurred in another currency into EUR at the average of the daily exchange rates published in the C series of the Official Journal of the European Union[[4]](#footnote-4) , determined over the corresponding reporting period.

### Where no daily euro exchange rate is published in the Official Journal of the European Union for the currency in question, conversion shall be made at the average of the monthly accounting rates established by the Commission and published on its website[[5]](#footnote-5) , determined over the corresponding reporting period.

## Invoices

### Within thirty (30) days of the end of each Service Contract, the Contractor may raise an invoice, in respect of the Services, in arrears, in printed and electronic form, in any format reasonably requested by ECMWF and the invoice shall include the following information:

#### the Contractor’s identification;

#### a reference to this Framework Agreement or to a specific Service Contract;

#### the date of the invoice;

#### the amount of the payment required, in EUR, not including VAT;

#### where possible, the following statement - “This supply is VAT exempt pursuant to Article 4 of the Protocol on the Privileges and Immunities of ECMWF, Articles 3 and 4 of the Protocol on the Privileges and Immunities of the European Union and Article 151 of Council Directive 2006/112/EC (concerning official usage of supplies by the European Union)”; and

#### if charging VAT is unavoidable:

1. the amount of VAT required;
2. the Contractor’s VAT number; and
3. contact details for the authority from whom ECMWF should claim reimbursement of VAT.

### The electronic form of all invoices should be sent to finance@ecmwf.int and the printed form should be sent to ECMWF’s postal address and marked “Finance Section”.

## VAT and Other Taxes

### As a rule, ECMWF is exempt from all taxes and duties, including VAT, pursuant to the provisions of Article 4 of its Protocol on Privileges and Immunities[[6]](#footnote-6) ;

### ECMWF does not undertake “economic activities”. Therefore it is not a taxable person under Article 9 of Directive2006/112/EC. Consequently, it does not have a VAT number.

### ECMWF is purchasing the Services from the Contractor, for official use by the European Union, which is itself exempt from VAT, pursuant to the provisions of Articles 3 and 4 of its own Protocol on Privileges and Immunities[[7]](#footnote-7) and pursuant to Article 151 of Directive 2006/112/EC;

### Accordingly, the Contractor shall take all necessary steps to facilitate ECMWF's exemption from VAT which might otherwise be payable in relation to the Services. For these purposes, it shall request the necessary instructions from ECMWF and provide in due time the information which ECMWF requires;

### ECMWF will not pay any other taxes or duties relating to the Services, the Deliverables or the Assets.

## Payment Process

### ECMWF will pay within thirty (30) days after receipt of an invoice which is correct and in a form acceptable to ECMWF, together with supporting records that conform to the requirements of Clause 4.5 (Invoices) unless ECMWF disputes the whole or any portion of the invoice in which case the amount in dispute shall not be due and ECMWF shall notify the Contractor of the amount in dispute and the nature of the dispute. Where part of an invoice is disputed, ECMWF shall pay the undisputed amount within thirty (30) days after receipt of the relevant invoice and supporting records. ECMWF and the Contractor shall use reasonable endeavours to resolve the dispute in question within ten (10) Business Days of the dispute arising. If they fail to so resolve the dispute, either ECMWF or the Contractor may refer the matter to the Dispute Resolution Procedure. Following resolution of the dispute:

#### the Contractor will issue an invoice that meets the requirements of Clause 4.5 in the agreed amount (or in the amount determined under the Dispute Resolution Procedure to be payable); and

#### ECMWF will pay the agreed amount (or the amount determined under the Dispute Resolution Procedure to be payable) to the Contractor within thirty (30) days after receipt of a correct invoice in respect of such amount.

## Banking Arrangements

### The time for payment of invoices under the payment process described in Clause 4.7 (Payment Process) will not begin to run until and unless ECMWF has first received official written notification of the Contractor’s bank account details from the Contractor.

### The Contractor shall be responsible for any bank charges made in respect of receipt or management of payments from ECMWF.

### The Contractor shall notify ECMWF immediately of any changes to its bank account details.

## Financial Corrections

### If the Contractor has breached any of its obligations under this Agreement or a Service Contract, ECMWF may apply financial corrections by excluding payments, in proportion to the value and seriousness of the breach.

### Before applying financial corrections pursuant to Clause 4.9.1, the Parties will seek settlement according to the first stage of the Dispute Resolution Procedure

### If no settlement can be reached, ECMWF shall formally notify its intention to the Contractor:

#### specifying the corrections it intends to apply and the reasons and;

#### inviting it to submit observations within thirty (30) days of receiving notification.

### If ECMWF does not receive any observations or decides to apply the financial corrections regardless of observations it has received, it shall formally notify confirmation of the corrections giving its reasons thereof.

### If ECMWF applies the financial corrections pursuant to Clause 4.9.4, the Contractor may continue the Dispute Resolution Procedure.

# Governance

## Audits

### The Contractor shall keep secure and maintain until six (6) years after the final payment of all sums due under this Agreement and each Service Contract:

#### full and accurate records of the Services and the Contractor’s compliance with this Agreement and each Service Contract; and

#### full and accurate details of the Prices and all other payments made by ECMWF; and

#### invoices, information used to prepare the invoices and other documents relating to the provision of the Services.

### ECMWF and the Commission shall each have the right from time to time and on reasonable notice to perform, either itself or through its representatives (which, for the Commission shall include OLAF, the European Court of Auditors and any other person authorised by the Commission):

#### full and detailed audits and inspections of:

1. the Contractor’s performance of the Services;
2. the Prices invoiced to ECMWF under this Agreement and each Service Contract;
3. the costs and expenses behind the Prices; and
4. the Contractor’s compliance with the provisions of this Agreement and each Service Contract generally; and

#### checks on risk-based and random samples of transactions.

### The Contractor shall, at its cost, provide ECMWF and ECMWF’s representatives with all reasonable assistance in order to enable ECMWF to initiate, carry out and complete any audit contemplated in this Clause 5.1 (Audits).

### ECMWF and ECMWF’s representatives shall have the right to take copies of records, invoices, documents and information referred to in Clause 5.1.1 at the Contractor’s cost.

### If, as a result of ECMWF’s exercise of its rights under this Clause 5.1 (Audits), it is found that the Contractor has failed to perform its obligations under this Agreement and/or any Service Contract, ECMWF may make these findings available to the Contractor and, in such a case, the Contractor shall respond promptly to the issues raised setting out actions it proposes to take with respect to the findings to remedy his failure.

### If as a result of ECMWF’s exercise of its rights under this Clause 5.1 (Audits), it is found that there has been an overpayment of the Price or any other charges, the Contractor shall promptly reimburse ECMWF for its costs (including professional fees and expenses) incurred in exercising its rights and shall forthwith pay to ECMWF the amount of overpayment together with interest calculated at a reasonable rate.

### Any inspection or audit, or failure to inspect or audit, shall not in any way release the Contractor from its obligations under this Agreement or any Service Contract.

### The provisions of this Clause 5.1 shall survive termination or expiry of this Agreement and each Service Contract for any reason until the end of the sixth (6th) ECMWF financial year following the ECMWF financial year in which this Agreement terminates or expires.

### Checks, audits, investigations and evaluation by the Commission, OLAF, the Court of Auditors or any other person authorised by the Commission:

#### The Contractor agrees that the Commission, including the European Anti-Fraud Office (OLAF), and the Court of Auditors may at any time during the Term and up to five (5) years after the termination or expiry of this Agreement carry out checks and audits on the Services.

#### The period set out in Clause 5.1.9.1 shall be longer if there are on-going audits, appeals, litigation or pursuit of claims concerning this Agreement, a Service Contract or the Delegation Agreement in such cases, the Contractor shall keep the documents which it is required to maintain under this Clause 5.1 until such audits, appeals, litigation or pursuit of claims are closed.

#### On the basis of the audit findings, the Commission may take the measures which it considers necessary, including financial corrections and recovery of all or part of the payments made but only in accordance with Clause 4.9 (Financial Corrections) or Clause 5.2 (Recovery), whichever is relevant.

#### OLAF may carry out investigations, including on-site checks and inspections, in accordance with the provisions and procedures laid down in Regulation (EU, Euratom) No 883/2013 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 11 September 2013 concerning investigations conducted by the European Anti-Fraud Office (OLAF)[[8]](#footnote-8) and Council Regulation (Euratom, EC) No 2185/96 of 11 November 1996 concerning on-site checks and inspections carried out by the Commission in order to protect the European Communities' financial interests against Fraud and other irregularities[[9]](#footnote-9) with a view to establishing whether there has been Fraud, Corruption or any other illegal activity affecting the financial interests of the Union in connection with the performance of the Services.

#### Where appropriate, OLAF findings may lead to financial corrections and/or recovery by the ECMWF.

## Recovery

### If any amount is to be recovered under the terms of this Agreement or a Service Contract, the Contractor shall repay ECMWF the amount in question.

### Before recovery, the Parties will seek settlement according to the first stage of the Dispute Resolution Procedure.

### If no settlement can be reached, ECMWF shall formally notify the Contractor of its intention to recover the amount in question, specifying the amount due and the reasons for recovery and inviting the Contractor to make any observations within thirty (30) calendar days after the date of ECMWF's notification.

### If no observations have been submitted or if, despite the observations submitted by the Contractor, ECMWF decides to pursue the recovery procedure, ECMWF may confirm recovery by giving its reasons and by formally issuing a debit note (“Debit Note”), specifying the terms and the date for payment.

### If ECMWF decides to pursue the recovery procedure pursuant to Clause 5.2.4, the Contractor may continue the Dispute Resolution Procedure.

### If payment has not been made by the date specified in the Debit Note, ECMWF shall recover the amount due:

#### by offsetting it against any amounts owed to the Contractor; or

#### by taking legal action in accordance with Clause 6.9.2;

### If payment has not been made by the date set out in the Debit Note, the amount due shall bear interest at a reasonable rate for late payment interest).

### Any partial payment shall first be appropriated against charges and interest on late payment and then against the principal.

## Suspension of Payment

### ECMWF may, in accordance with the principle of proportionality, suspend payments in all or in part:

#### if it has substantiated evidence that the Contractor has committed Substantial Errors, irregularities or Fraud during its participation in ECMWF’s selection procedure or during the performance of the Services, or if the Contractor fails to comply with its obligations under this Agreement and/or a Service Contract;

#### if it has substantiated evidence that the Contractor has committed Systemic or Recurrent Errors, irregularities, Fraud or breach of obligations under this Agreement and/or a Service Contract which call into question the reliability of its internal control system or the legality and regularity of the underlying costs;

#### if it suspects Substantial Errors, irregularities, Fraud or breach of obligations committed by the Contractor during its participation in ECMWF’s selection procedure or the performance of the Services and needs to check whether they have occurred; and

#### if the Commission suspends or ceases payments to ECMWF under the Delegation Agreement.

### Before suspension of a payment, the Parties will seek settlement according to the first stage of the Dispute Resolution Procedure.

#### If no settlement can be reached, ECMWF shall formally notify the Contractor of its intention to suspend payments, specifying the reasons thereof and, in the cases referred to in Clauses 5.3.1.1 and 5.3.1.2, the necessary conditions for resuming payments. The Contractor shall be invited to make any observations within thirty (30) calendar days after receipt of this notification.

#### If, after examination of the observations submitted by the Contractor, ECMWF decides to stop the procedure of payment suspension, ECMWF shall formally notify the Contractor thereof.

#### If no observations have been submitted or if, despite the observations submitted by the Contractor, ECMWF decides to pursue the procedure of payment suspension, it may suspend payments by formally notifying the Contractor, specifying the reasons for the suspension and, in the cases referred to in Clauses 5.3.1.1 and 5.3.1.2, the definitive conditions for resuming payments or, in the case referred to in Clause 5.3.1.3, the indicative date of completion of the necessary checks.

#### If ECMWF suspends payments pursuant to Clause 5.3.2.3, the Contractor may continue the Dispute Resolution Procedure.

### The suspension of payments shall take effect on the date when the notification is sent by ECMWF.

### In order to resume payments, the Contractor shall endeavour to meet the notified conditions as soon as possible and shall inform ECMWF of any progress made in this respect.

### ECMWF shall, as soon as it considers that the conditions for resuming payments have been met or the necessary checks, including on-the-spot checks, have been carried out, formally notify the Contractor thereof.

### During the period of suspension of payments and without prejudice to the right to terminate this Agreement and/or a Service Contract in accordance with Clause 5.5 (Termination), the Contractor is not entitled to submit any new invoices.

### The corresponding invoices (covering costs incurred during the period of suspension) may be submitted as soon as possible after resumption of payments or may be included in the first request for payment due following resumption of payments.

## Suspension of Services

### Suspension of the Services by the Contractor

If any circumstances cause the Contractor to form the opinion that performance of all or part of the Services would be impossible, excessively difficult or financially damaging, it shall inform ECMWF without delay, giving the necessary reasons and details and giving as much notice a possible of its intention to suspend performance. If time allows, the Contractor shall consult with ECMWF, with a view to avoiding suspension of performance. Unless this Agreement or the relevant Service Contract is terminated in accordance with Clause 5.5, the Contractor shall, once the circumstances allow resuming the performance of the Services, inform ECMWF immediately.

### Suspension of the Services by ECMWF

#### ECMWF may, in accordance with the principle of proportionality, suspend the Services in full or in part if:

1. it has substantiated evidence that the Contractor has committed Substantial Errors, irregularities or Fraud during its participation in ECMWF’s selection procedure or during the implementation of the Services or if the Contractor fails to comply with its obligations under this Agreement and/or a Service Contract; or
2. it has substantiated evidence that the Contractor has committed Systemic or Recurrent Errors, irregularities, Fraud or breach of obligations under the present or other agreements funded by Union funds which call into question the reliability of its internal control system or the legality and regularity of the underlying costs; or
3. it suspects Substantial Errors, irregularities, Fraud or breach of obligations committed by the Contractor in its participation in ECMWF’s selection procedure or in the performance of the Services and needs to check whether they have occurred; or
4. the Commission has suspended or is threatening to suspend all or part of CAMS/C3S, including or requiring the relevant Services.

#### Before suspension, the Parties will seek settlement according to the first stage of the Dispute Resolution Procedure.

#### If no settlement can be reached, ECMWF shall formally notify the Contractor of its intention to suspend, specifying the reasons thereof and in the cases referred to in Clauses 5.4.2.1 (i) and 5.4.2.1 (ii), the necessary conditions for resuming the performance. The Contractor shall be invited to submit observations within thirty (30) calendar days from receipt of this notification.

#### If, after examination of the observations submitted by the Contractor, ECMWF decides to stop the suspension procedure, it shall formally notify the Contractor thereof.

#### If no observations have been submitted, or if, despite the observations submitted by the Contractor, ECMWF decides to pursue the suspension procedure, it may proceed with the suspension by formally notifying the Contractor thereof, specifying the reasons for the suspension, and in the cases referred to in Clauses 5.4.2.1 (i) and 5.4.2.1(ii) the definitive conditions for resuming the implementation or, in the case referred to in Clause 5.4.2.1(iii), the indicative date of completion of the necessary checks.

#### If ECMWF proceeds with the suspension of the Services pursuant to Clause 5.4.2.5, the Contractor may continue the Dispute Resolution Procedure.

#### The suspension of the Services pursuant to Clause 5.4.2.5 shall take effect on the day of the receipt of the notification by the Contractor or on a later date, where the notification so provides.

#### In order to resume the Services, the Contractor shall endeavour to meet the notified conditions as soon as possible and shall inform ECMWF of any progress made in this respect.

#### Unless this Agreement or the relevant Service Contract is terminated under Clause 5.5 (Termination), ECMWF shall as soon as it considers that the conditions for resuming the Services have been met or the necessary checks, including on-the-spot checks, have been carried out, formally notify the Contractor thereof.

### Any cost resulting from Commitments relating to the suspended Services and made by the Contractor during the period of suspension shall not be accepted by ECMWF.

## Termination

### Termination by ECMWF

#### ECMWF may at any time in any of the following events, immediately terminate this Agreement and/or a Service Contract by notice in writing without compensation to the Contractor provided always that such termination shall not prejudice or affect any right of action or remedy which shall have accrued or shall accrue thereafter to ECMWF:

1. if the Contractor or any persons having powers of representation, decision making or control over it is subject to an Insolvency Event; or
2. if there is a Critical Service Failure; or
3. upon the occurrence of an infringement under Clause 5.8.4.2 (Infringement) that cannot be remedied; or
4. if the Delegation Agreement expires or is terminated or suspended or otherwise interrupted for any reason; or
5. if ECMWF, acting reasonably, considers that the Contractor has undergone changes in its legal, financial, technical, organisational or ownership situation or in its systems, rules or procedures which are likely to substantially affect the performance of the Services or call into question the outcome of its selection by ECMWF; or
6. the Contractor has failed to comply with its obligations under this Agreement and/or a Service Contract; or
7. in the event of Force Majeure notified in accordance with Clause 5.7 (Force Majeure) or in the event of suspension of the Services by the Contractor, where it appears to ECMWF that resuming the Services is impossible or would call into question the Contractor’s selection by ECMWF; or
8. if the Contractor or any Related Person has been found guilty of professional misconduct proven by a final judgement or award; or
9. if ECMWF has substantiated evidence that the Contractor or any Related Person has committed Fraud, Corruption or is involved in a Criminal Organisation, Money Laundering or any other illegal activity detrimental to the financial interests of ECMWF or the Union; or
10. if ECMWF has substantiated evidence that the Contractor or any Related Person has committed Substantial Errors, irregularities or Fraud in the performance of the Services, including in the event of submission of false information during its selection by ECMWF; or
11. if the Contractor, any of its Sub-contractors or any persons having powers of representation, decision-making or control over any of them have their names entered into the Union’s Central Exclusion Database.

### Termination by the Contractor

The Contractor may terminate this Agreement and/or a Service Contract immediately by notice in writing to ECMWF if ECMWF shall fail to pay any undisputed sum due under the terms of this Agreement and/or a Service Contract (otherwise than in consequence of any Default on the part of the Contractor) and such sum remains unpaid for thirty (30) calendar days after written notice from the Contractor that such sum has not been paid (such notice to contain a warning of the Contractor’s intention to terminate).

### Termination for Convenience

If either Party believes that this Agreement and/or a Service Contract can no longer be effectively or appropriately carried out, it shall consult the other Party. Failing agreement on a solution, either Party may terminate this Agreement and/or a Service Contract by formally notifying the other Party thereof. Termination shall take effect forty five (45) calendar days after receipt of the notification, unless agreed otherwise by the Parties.

### Expiry and termination of this Agreement, howsoever arising, shall cause each Service Contract then in force at the effective date of such expiry or termination to terminate.

## Consequences of Termination or Expiry

### Any termination or expiry of this Agreement and/or a Service Contract (however occasioned) shall not affect any accrued rights or liabilities of either Party nor shall it affect the coming into force or continuance in force of any provision thereof which is expressly or by implication intended to come into or continue in force on or after such termination.

### Neither Party shall be entitled to claim compensation by the other Party on account of a termination or expiry of this Agreement and/or a Service Contract.

### Contractor's Obligations on Termination or Expiry

#### On the termination or expiry of this Agreement and/or a Service Contract, the Contractor shall co-operate with ECMWF and with any new contractor under any arrangements notified to him by ECMWF, to effect a full and orderly transition to ECMWF or to such new contractor and shall furnish ECMWF or a new contractor with any work in progress, Deliverables, Assets, information or documentation reasonably required by ECMWF.

#### The Contractor shall comply with all reasonable instructions from ECMWF with regard to termination or expiry and shall take reasonable steps to mitigate any costs which ECMWF shall incur as a result of termination or expiry of this Agreement and/or a Service Contract.

#### On ECMWF’s request, the Contractor shall promptly deliver to ECMWF all ECMWF materials and documents in the Contractor’s (or any Contractor Personnel’s) possession together with all the documents and information (in any format) requested by ECMWF at the time of termination or expiry.

### Personnel on Termination or Expiry

#### It is not anticipated that the Services to be provided under this Agreement or any Service Contract will or are likely to give rise to a relevant transfer for the purposes of the Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of Employment) Regulations 2006 as amended (“TUPE”) or any equivalent or analogous Law in any part of the world. Accordingly, the Contractor herby indemnifies ECMWF against all Loss together with reasonable legal expenses suffered by ECMWF, which arise out of or in connection with:

1. any breach by the Contractor or a Sub-contractor of Regulation 13 (duty to inform and consult representatives) of TUPE or any equivalent or analogous provision in any Law in any part of the world;
2. any act or omission by the Contractor or a Subcontractor in respect of any of their obligations or liabilities in relation to current or former Contractor Personnel; and
3. any claim for redundancy payment, unfair dismissal compensation or notice monies and expenses or a protective award, in connection with or as a result of any claim or demand by any such Contractor Personnel whether arising directly from the termination of the Agreement or otherwise directly from TUPE and whether in respect of their employment or its termination (including any claim that they are employed either by ECMWF or by a person engaged to provide services which are the same or similar to the Services (a “New Supplier”) as a result of TUPE or that ECMWF or a New Supplier has otherwise inherited liability as a result of TUPE).

#### The Contractor’s indemnification obligations herein are subject to:

1. ECMWF promptly providing the Contractor with notice of any matter which may come within the scope of the indemnity;
2. ECMWF allowing the Contractor sole control over the defence of any claim and any related settlement negotiations; and
3. ECMWF reasonably co-operating with the Contractor’s requests for assistance.

## Force Majeure

### A Party faced with Force Majeure shall formally notify the other Party without delay, stating the nature, likely duration and foreseeable effects.

### The Parties shall use all reasonable endeavours to limit any damage due to Force Majeure. They shall use all reasonable endeavours to resume the performance of the Services as soon as possible.

### The Party faced with Force Majeure shall not be held to be in breach of its obligations under this Agreement if it has been prevented from fulfilling them by Force Majeure.

## Indemnities

### The Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless ECMWF for and against all Losses together with all reasonable legal costs, and disbursements suffered or incurred by ECMWF and that may be finally awarded by a court in respect of any Claim, that:

#### the operation, possession or use of any part of the Services; or

#### ECMWF’s use, reproduction or exploitation of the Deliverables and/or the Assets; or

#### ECMWF’s use of the Integrated Technology in accordance with the rights granted under Clause 3.4 (Integrated Technology); infringes any Intellectual Property Rights or confidentiality rights of the said third party.

### The Contractor shall also indemnify and hold harmless ECMWF for and against all Losses together with all reasonable legal costs and disbursements suffered or incurred by ECMWF as a result of:

#### a breach of the Contractor’s obligations under his confidentiality obligations set out in Clause 2.7 (Confidentiality);

#### a breach of the Contractor’s obligations to comply with any Laws set out in Clause 2.1.3 (Compliance with Laws);

#### death or personal injury caused by any act or omission by the Contractor or any Contractor Personnel;

#### any Loss of third party property caused by any act or omission of the Contractor or any Contractor Personnel.

### Upon becoming aware of a Claim:

#### ECMWF shall notify the Contractor in writing and will, at the Contractor's expense, give to the Contractor such authority, information and assistance as it shall reasonably require for the defence or settlement of such Claim.

#### The Contractor shall undertake at his own expense all negotiations and other work to defend or settle any such Claim.

### Infringement

#### If a Court of competent jurisdiction holds or legal Counsel (having been selected and briefed by mutual agreement between the Parties) advises that, in respect of any part of the Services, there is an infringement as aforesaid, the Contractor shall, at his own expense and at his option:

1. procure for ECMWF the right to continue using such part of the Services;
2. replace such part with non-infringing substitutes, provided that such substitutes do not entail a material diminution in performance or function; or
3. modify such part so that it becomes non infringing without incurring a material diminution in performance or function.

#### In the event that the Contractor is unable to exercise any of the options set out above within a reasonable time then ECMWF, without prejudice to any rights or remedies either Party may have under this Agreement, under a Service Contract or at law, shall be entitled to terminate the licence for any affected Software at no cost to ECMWF and the Contractor shall refund Price and any other charges paid by ECMWF in respect of the affected Service. If any such infringement prevents the Services from being performed in accordance with the Specification then ECMWF will be able to terminate this Agreement and/or the relevant Service Contract in accordance with Clause 5.5 (Termination).

### The Contractor shall not be liable to ECMWF in respect of any alleged infringement as aforesaid if the same results from any unauthorised alteration or modification to any part of the Services without the prior consent of the Contractor.

### Subject to the other terms of this Agreement and/or a Service Contract, each Party agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the other Party for any claims, relating to damage or injury of any kind which the first Party causes to third parties in the performance of its tasks, activities and responsibilities under this Agreement and/or a Service Contract.

## Limits of Liability

### Neither Party shall be liable to the other for any loss of profit, loss of revenue, any loss of turnover, goodwill, reputation or opportunity or any indirect, or consequential loss, arising out of or in connection with:

#### this Agreement or

#### a Service Contract

whether or not that Party had been informed of or was aware that there was a serious possibility of such loss.

### Subject to Clause 5.9.6, neither Party shall be liable to the other for any injury, loss or damage to staff, contractors or property arising out of activities undertaken pursuant to this Agreement and/or a Service Contract except and to the extent that such loss, damage or injury is caused by that Party's wilful misconduct or gross negligence.

### Contractor’s Total Aggregate Liability

Subject to Clauses 5.9.1 and 5.9.2, the Contractor's total aggregate liability in respect of all Loss caused by its own and its Sub-Contractors’ Defaults under or in connection with a Service Contract shall not exceed two (2) times the Price agreed for the same Service Contract.

### ECMWF’S Total Aggregate Liability

Subject to Clauses 5.9.1 and 5.9.2, ECMWF's total aggregate liability (in addition to its obligation to pay the Price for the Services) in respect of all Loss caused by its own Defaults under or in connection with a Service Contract shall not exceed half the Price agreed for the same Service Contract.

### Clauses 5.9.3 (Contractor's Total Aggregate Liability) and 5.9.4 (ECMWF's Total Aggregate Liability) shall not limit either Party’s liability in respect of:

#### any amounts payable by way of indemnity pursuant to this Agreement and/or a Service Contract; or

#### for Loss occasioned by wilful Default, wilful repudiation of all or part of this Agreement and/or a Service Contract by the Contractor, or abandonment of work by the Contractor in breach of the terms of this Agreement and/or a Service Contract,

and no amount payable in respect of the items set out in this Clause 5.9.5 shall count towards the caps on liability under 5.9.3 (Contractor's Total Aggregate Liability) and 5.9.4 (ECMWF's Total Aggregate Liability).

### Notwithstanding any contrary provision in this Agreement and/or a Service Contract, neither Party limits or excludes its liability in respect of:

#### any death or personal injury caused by its negligence;

#### any fraudulent misrepresentation ; or

#### any other statutory or other liability which cannot be excluded under applicable Law.

### Categories of Direct Loss

### Notwithstanding Clause 5.8.1 ECMWF shall be entitled to recover as a direct loss:

#### any additional operational and/or administrative costs and expenses arising from the Contractor's Default, including costs relating to the time spent by ECMWF's management and employees in dealing with the consequences of the Default; and

#### reasonable costs and expenses incurred by ECMWF in rectifying a default of the Contractor, and in procuring new or replacement Services for the remainder of the Term.

### As some of the Deliverables shall be provided to users without any warranty as regards quality or suitability for any purpose, the Parties shall cooperate to defend any claim brought by a user relating to the same.

### Subject to the other terms of this Agreement and each Service Contract, each Party shall assume sole liability towards third parties, including liability for damage or injury of any kind sustained by third parties, in the course of the performance of its tasks, activities and responsibilities under this Agreement and each Service Contract.

# Miscellaneous

## General Undertakings

### Each Party undertakes to the other that:

#### it has all necessary power and authority to enter into and perform its obligations under this Agreement and each Service Contract;

#### it has taken all requisite corporate and other action to approve the entering into and performance of this Agreement and each Service Contract and shall provide evidence of that action to the other Party on request;

#### there are no actions, suits or proceedings or regulatory investigations pending or, to that Party’s knowledge, threatened against or affecting that Party before any court or administrative body or arbitration tribunal that might affect the ability of that Party to meet and carry out its obligations under this Agreement and each Service Contract;

#### once duly executed, this Agreement and each Service Contract will constitute legal, valid and binding obligations on it;

#### it is solvent and able to perform all of its obligations under this Agreement and each Service Contract and will remain so throughout the Term; and

#### entering into this Agreement and each Service Contract will not cause that Party to be in breach of any other contract to which it is a Party or any statutory or other legal requirement.

## Language

All requests for payments, reports and documents under this Agreement and each Service Contract shall be transmitted in English.

## Severance

If any provision of this Agreement or each Service Contract is held invalid, illegal or unenforceable for any reason by any Court of competent jurisdiction, such provision shall be severed and the remainder of the provisions hereof shall continue in full force and effect as if this Agreement and each Service Contract had been executed with the invalid illegal or unenforceable provision eliminated. In the event of a holding of invalidity so fundamental as to prevent the accomplishment of the purpose of this Agreement, ECMWF and the Contractor shall immediately commence good faith negotiations to remedy such invalidity.

## Amendments to this Agreement

### Any amendment to the Agreement and/or each Service Contract shall be agreed in writing by the duly authorised representatives of each Party, identified at Clause 2.4.1.

### An amendment to this Agreement and/or each Service Contract may not have the purpose or the effect of making changes to this Agreement and/or the relevant Service Contract which would call into question the Contractor's selection by ECMWF.

### Amendments to this Agreement and/or each Service Contract shall enter into force on the date on which the last Party signs them.

## Independence of Contractor

### Nothing in this Agreement or any Service Contract is intended to, or shall be deemed to, establish any partnership or joint venture between the Parties, constitute any Party the agent of another Party, or authorise any Party to make or enter into any commitments for or on behalf of any other Party.

### Each Party confirms it is acting on its own behalf and not for the benefit of any other person.

## No Third Party Rights

Subject to the provisions of Clause 5.1 (Audits), no one other than a Party to this Agreement, or a Service Contract (as appropriate) shall have any right, under the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 or otherwise, to enforce any of its terms.

## Entire Agreement

This Agreement and each Service Contract (as appropriate) constitutes the entire understanding between the Parties relating to the subject matter thereof and it shall supersede all prior negotiations, understandings or agreements with respect to such subject matter. The Parties acknowledge that neither is relying on any statement, representation, warranty or understanding (whether negligently or innocently made) of any person, whether a Party to this Agreement, or to a Service Contract or not, other than is expressly set forth in this Agreement or the Service Contract (as appropriate). Nothing in this Clause 6.7 shall, however, operate to limit or exclude any liability for fraudulent misrepresentation.

## Provisions With Continuing Effect

### The following Clauses together with all other provisions of this Agreement and each Service Contract which are intended to have effect following any expiry or termination of this Agreement and each Service Contract, shall survive expiry or termination of this Agreement and each Service Contract to the extent permissible by law: Clause 1.2 (Definitions and Interpretation); Clause 2.1.7.1(ii) (PI Insurance Requirements); Clause 2.6 (Process for Resolving Disputes); Clause 2.7 (Confidentiality); Clause 3 (Assets and Intellectual Property Rights); Clause 5.1 (Audit); Clause 5.6 (Consequences of Termination); Clause 5.6.4.1 (Contractor’s Obligations on Termination); Clause 5.8 (Indemnities); Clause 5.9 (Limits of Liability); and Clause 6 (Miscellaneous).

## Governing Law and Arbitration

### Unless otherwise agreed in writing, the laws of England shall govern the validity, construction and performance of this Agreement and each Service Contract.

### In the event of a dispute arising in connection with this Agreement and/or a Service Contract, the Parties shall comply with Clause 2.6 (Process for Resolving Disputes) if any dispute cannot be so settled, it shall be finally settled under the Rules of Conciliation and Arbitration of the International Chamber of Commerce by three (3) arbitrators one each to be appointed by the Parties and the third to be appointed in accordance with the said rules sitting in London, England. The proceedings shall be in the English language and for the avoidance of doubt this arbitration agreement shall also be governed by the laws of England. In accordance with Clauses 45 and 69 of the Arbitration Act 1996, the right of appeal by either Party to the English Courts on a question of law arising in the course of any arbitral proceedings or out of an award made in any arbitral proceedings is hereby agreed to be excluded.

1. - ECMWF’s Specification for Framework Agreement

Dear MACC-III partner,

In order to facilitate the transition to the operational phase of the Copernicus Atmosphere Monitoring Service (CAMS) and in parallel with the currently on-going competitive procurements, the European Centre for Medium-Range Weather Forecasts (ECMWF) has secured an agreement with the European Commission (DG-GROW) to enter into short directly-negotiated contracts with some of the current MACC-III partners in order to ensure a continuity of service to the users.

Although the funding arrangements and associated conditions under the Copernicus programme are entirely different from those applicable under MACC-III’s H2020 scheme, ECMWF has decided to negotiate with partners already working with it under the extension of MACC-III for the period 01/04/2015 to 30/06/2015. This will take the form of a contract to deliver exactly the same services and activities as delivered under the H2020 grant extension period and within the same overall budget envelope. These contracts, which will have terms compatible with ECMWF’s Copernicus Delegation Agreement, will be for a duration of 3 months and have an option to extend (under the same terms and conditions), which can be activated by ECMWF depending upon progress on the implementation of the competitive CAMS contracts.

Additional text to be added by ECMWF

ECMWF expects to send partners shortly the Terms & Conditions for these directly negotiated contracts. In the meantime, we ask you to prepare a short annex describing with more details the services and activities briefly recalled above and indicating the price requested for these (up to the maximum amount indicated above). A document of no more than two pages is expected and it will be essential to demonstrate the cost effectiveness of this directly negotiated contract. In this respect we expect each partner to explain how their bid will deliver value for money services within the overall budgetary envelope and where savings can be demonstrated either through a reduction in costs or enhanced service delivery. When we send you the Terms and Conditions, we will ask you to return your short proposal (description and price) with your agreement to the Terms and Conditions.

Regards,

Vincent-Henri Peuch

Head of the Copernicus Atmosphere Monitoring Service

MACC-III co-ordinator

1. Annex- Contractor’s Proposal for Framework Agreement
2. - Model of Service Contract

**SERVICE CONTRACT No MSX-6.01**implementing Framework Agreement No **MSX-6**

**This Service Contract is made on 18 September 2015**

1. The European Centre for Medium-Range Weather Forecasts, an inter-governmental organisation, governed by its Convention and associated Protocol on Privileges and Immunities, based at Shinfield Park, Reading, RG2 9AX, United Kingdom (“**ECMWF**”); and
2. Barcelona Supercomputing Center (BSC), 29th Jordi Girona Street, 08034, Barcelona (Spain) the (“**BSC**”)

In the terms of this Service Contract, ECMWF and the BSC may each be referred to as a "**Party**" or, collectively as "**Parties**".

By the application of an authorised signature, the Parties each show their intention and willingness to be bound by the terms of this Service Contract, with effect from the date shown above.

This Service Contract has been signed on behalf of each of the Parties by a duly authorised signatory on the date stated at the beginning of this document.

SIGNED for and on behalf of **ECMWF**:

……………………………………………………

Signature

……………………………………………………

Print name

……………………………………………………

SIGNED for and on behalf of **BSC**

……………………………………………………

Signature

……………………………………………………

Mateo Valero Cortés

……………………………………………………

Director of BSC

* + 1. Subject Matter
       1. This Service Contract implements Framework Agreement No [**complete**] signed by ECMWF and the Contractor on 18th September 2015 (the "**Agreement**").
       2. Unless otherwise defined in this Service Contract, terms used in this Service Contract shall have the meaning given to them in the Agreement.
       3. The subject matter of this Service Contract is [**validation of the global aerosol products**].
       4. The Contractor undertakes, in accordance with the terms set out in the Agreement and in this Service Contract and the annexes thereto, which form an integral part thereof, to perform the Services [set out in Annex 1 (ECMWF's Specification for the Framework Agreement)] In accordance with Annex 3A (ECMWF's Request for Service) and Annex 3B (Contractor's Proposal for Service Contract).
       5. The terms of the Agreement are incorporated into and form part of this Service Contract, as varied and amended by the other provisions of this Service Contract.
    2. Entry into Force and Duration
       1. This Service Contract shall enter into force on the date on which it is signed by the last Party.
       2. The duration of the performance of the Services shall not exceed 3 months. Performance of the Services shall start from the date of entry into force of this Service Contract.
       3. The period of performance of the Services may be extended only with the express written agreement of the Parties before such period elapses.
    3. Price
       1. The maximum total price to be paid under this Service Contract shall be EUR [4**,000€, four thousand euros**], which is broken down in detail in Annex 3B (Contractor’s Response to Request for Service) and/or Annex 2 (Contractor’s Proposal for Framework Agreement) and which shall cover all Services performed under this Service Contract.
    4. Additional Terms

**Annexes**

**Annex 3A – ECMWF's Request for Service**

Dear MACC-III partner,

In order to facilitate the transition to the operational phase of the Copernicus Atmosphere Monitoring Service (CAMS) and in parallel with the currently on-going competitive procurements, the European Centre for Medium-Range Weather Forecasts (ECMWF) has secured an agreement with the European Commission (DG-GROW) to enter into short directly-negotiated contracts with some of the current MACC-III partners in order to ensure a continuity of service to the users.

Although the funding arrangements and associated conditions under the Copernicus programme are entirely different from those applicable under MACC-III’s H2020 scheme, ECMWF has decided to negotiate with partners already working with it under the extension of MACC-III for the period 01/04/2015 to 30/06/2015. This will take the form of a contract to deliver exactly the same services and activities as delivered under the H2020 grant extension period and within the same overall budget envelope. These contracts, which will have terms compatible with ECMWF’s Copernicus Delegation Agreement, will be for a duration of 3 months and have an option to extend (under the same terms and conditions), which can be activated by ECMWF depending upon progress on the implementation of the competitive CAMS contracts.

Additional text to be added by ECMWF

ECMWF expects to send partners shortly the Terms & Conditions for these directly negotiated contracts. In the meantime, we ask you to prepare a short annex describing with more details the services and activities briefly recalled above and indicating the price requested for these (up to the maximum amount indicated above). A document of no more than two pages is expected and it will be essential to demonstrate the cost effectiveness of this directly negotiated contract. In this respect we expect each partner to explain how their bid will deliver value for money services within the overall budgetary envelope and where savings can be demonstrated either through a reduction in costs or enhanced service delivery. When we send you the Terms and Conditions, we will ask you to return your short proposal (description and price) with your agreement to the Terms and Conditions.

Regards,

Vincent-Henri Peuch

Head of the Copernicus Atmosphere Monitoring Service

MACC-III co-ordinator

**Annex 3B – Contractor's Response to Request for Service**

1. Contractors should note that ECMWF is obliged to assign ownership of most of the Deliverables to the Commission under the terms of the Delegation Agreement [↑](#footnote-ref-1)
2. Contractors should note that ECMWF is obliged to assign ownership of all of the Assets to the Commission under the terms of the Delegation Agreement [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
3. Contractors should note that ECMWF is obliged to licence Integrated Technology on to the Commission under the terms of the Delegation Agreement [↑](#footnote-ref-3)
4. <https://www.ecb.int/stats/exchange/eurofxref/html/index.en.html> [↑](#footnote-ref-4)
5. <http://ec.europa.eu/budget/contracts_grants/info_contracts/inforeuro/inforeuro_en.cfm> [↑](#footnote-ref-5)
6. http://old.ecmwf.int/about/basic/governance/convention\_and\_protocol/amending\_convention/original\_  
   official\_languages/en/amended\_convention\_protocol\_privileges\_en.pdf [↑](#footnote-ref-6)
7. https://www.ecb.europa.eu/ecb/legal/pdf/c\_32620121026en\_protocol\_7.pdf [↑](#footnote-ref-7)
8. OJ L 248, 18.9.2013, p. 1 [↑](#footnote-ref-8)
9. OJ L 292, 15.11.1996, p.2. [↑](#footnote-ref-9)